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Immas Guerras-Delgado 
Advisor on Child Rights
Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights 


Email: registry@ohchr.org cc.iguerras-delgado@ohchr.org



Dear Immas Guerras-Delgado 


OHCHR report on birth registration – Human Rights Council resolution 22/7

I refer to your request for information from the New Zealand NHRI on birth registration and any barriers to good practice. 

In New Zealand there is an obligation under the Births, Deaths and Marriages Act 1995 (the Act) to register births with the Registrar General (this includes still- births). The Act is designed as a source of demographic information and information about health, mortality and other matters as well as evidence of birth for the purposes of descent and citizenship.  

It is the responsibility of both parents to notify the registrar as soon as reasonably practicable after the birth but can be done by one parent if the child only has the one parent or the other parent is unavailable. The Act also provides for registration in the case of foundlings and children conceived through IVF. Registration is done by filling out a standard form and posting it to the Registrar. There is no cost to register births.

Registration does not automatically confer citizenship on a child. When notifying the birth parents must also notify the Registrar whether or not either or both of the child’s parents are New Zealand citizens or entitled to be in New Zealand in terms of the Immigration Act 2009. From 2006 children born in New Zealand (or the Cook Islands, Niue or Tokelau) acquire New Zealand citizenship only if at least one of their parents is a New Zealand citizen, entitled to be in New Zealand indefinitely in terms of the Immigration Act or entitled to reside indefinitely in the Cook Islands, Niue or Tokelau. A child born in New Zealand is a New Zealand citizen by birth if they would otherwise be stateless.  

Even if a baby is not deemed a citizen, it can be registered in order to create a formal identity for the child that will assist with later interactions with government agencies, other organisations such as schools (all children are entitled to free education from 5 to15 in New Zealand irrespective of their immigration status) and other countries. 

 I hope that this information is of help. If you require clarification pleas contact Sylvia Bell on sylviab@hrc.co.c.nz.


Yours sincerely 


Susan Devoy 
HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSIONER




